B O R O U G H   O F   K E T T E R I N G

A6 TOWNS FORUM

19 September 2012
 (at Burton Latimer Civic Centre)
Present: 
Councillor Jan Smith (KBC/BLTC) (Chair)

Councillor Allan Matthews (DTC) (Deputy Chair)

Councillor Mike Tebbutt (KBC/DTC) 


Councillor Derek Zanger (KBC/BLTC)

Councillor Christopher Lamb (KBC/BSPC)


Councillor Neil Matthew (RTC)

Councillor Ruth Groome (KBC/BLTC)


Councillor Alan Pote (NCC)


Councillor Alan Mills (KBC/RTC)


Councillor Margaret Draper (RTC)


Councillor June Derbyshire (KBC/DTC)


Councillor David Soans (KBC/DTC)


Councillor Russell Roberts (KBC/BSPC)


Councillor Fergus Macdonald (BLTC)


Councillor Maureen Jerram (BLTC)

Also Present:
Martin Hammond (Kettering Borough Council)

Sgt Eddie Mcdonald (Northants Police)

Andra Bowyer (NNJPU)


Jane Calcott (NHW)


Peter Hill (BLAST/NHW)


Janice Maxey (Committee Administrator - KBC)

12.A6TF.18
APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Councillors Mark Dearing, Ian Jelley, Belinda Humfrey, Christopher Groome, Cedwein Brown, Reg Barby and Margaret Talbot.
12.A6TF.19
MINUTES
RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 27 June 2012 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair, subject to the following amendments:-
i) 12.A6TF.02 – Appointment of Deputy Chair:  ‘in his absence’ to  be deleted as Cllr Alan Matthews was present at the meeting; and 

ii) 12.A6TF.10 – Public Toilets:  Third paragraph, first sentence to  be changed to: Discussions will be held in Burton Latimer with local businesses, it is felt that a community toilet scheme would be successful.

12.A6TF.20
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES

None
12.A6TF.21
MEMBERS OF PUBLIC PRESENT WHO REQUEST RIGHT TO SPEAK

None
12.A6TF.22
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


Cllr Mike Tebbutt declared an interest in respect of Item 7 – North Northants Joint Core Strategy – Emerging Draft for Consultation August 2012 as a Borough member on the Joint Planning Unit.
12.A6TF.23
POLICE STATISTICS AND COMMUNITY SAFETY
Sgt Eddie McDonald from Northants Police attended the meeting and presented the police statistics.  He reported the following:-

· If any member wished to receive monthly updates on the crime figures they should provide him with their email addresses and he would action. This was welcomed and noted by members.
· Crime had slightly increased across the board, the main things relevant to the A6 Towns were:-

· An increase in burglaries to dwellings in Burton Latimer whilst homeowners were away on holiday.  Burglars had targeted caravan owners which were no longer parked in front of houses giving a signal to burglars that the inhabitants were away on holiday.
· Ongoing issues in Rothwell, the offender was known to the police and is being targeted.
· The theft of number plates from cars was quite high which was being liked to ram raids and petrol thefts in the area.

· A positive decrease in ASB incidents possibly linked to ASB car which can respond to live incidents 

· In Rothwell, a different approach was to be adopted to target older youths causing a nuisance by playing football in car park during the evenings.  

Members made comments in respect of the presence of PCSOs in schools and the possible change in the lighting that served CCTV cameras from orange to white, which gave better resolution at night.  In response, Sgt McDonald confirmed that:-

· Hopefully the practice of sending PCSOs into schools would continue.  However it was sometimes quite difficult to co-ordinate timings of talks in secondary schools due to such issues being classed as extra curricula and each school had different priorities.  Junior schools were more enthusiastic.
· It had long been recognised by the police that the best facility for young people in towns were youth clubs and some towns did have better facilities for young people than others.  However, the police did try to work with all youth groups that existed in all of the towns in an attempt to forge close links with the young people and try to prevent crime.   
· The police would continue to endeavour to engineer social settings though many agencies were in state of flux due to spending cuts.

The Chair of the Forum thanked Sgt Macdonald for his report.
12.A6TF.24
NORTH NORTHANTS JOINT CORE STRATEGY – EMERGING DRAFT FOR CONSULTATION AUGUST 2012
Andra Bowyer from the North Northamptonshire Joint Planning Unit attended the Forum and distributed copies of a presentation which reviewed the Joint Core Strategy.  She outlined the review which took account of the recession delaying development, infrastructure investment and to plan forward to 2031.  The review had also responded to the Government’s reforms to the planning system which gave greater scope to the Joint Core Strategy to respond to local needs and aspirations, whilst still meeting the requirements for sound evidence and objective assessment.  
Members made the following comments:-

· At a “Small Town” Workshop event held in February 2012, one of the outcomes listed was ‘Innovative solutions to public transport’,  How was this being progressed say in relation to Rothwell, where most people had to travel out of Rothwell for work and rail links to London and larger towns?

· It would be useful if town libraries could have copies of the document and also if Town Councils could submit any comments/revisions.

· In the proposed settlement hierarchy, Barton Seagrave was not mentioned.
· What was the current state of play regarding the County Transport Plan?

Officers made the following comments in response:-

· It had been an outcome of the “Small Town” workshop held in February 2012 that the attendees had wished to have innovative solutions to public transport included.  Policies 16 and 17 covered future transport provision including bus services and particularly Paragraph 16(c) - links to the rail station.  Members were asked to inform officers if they considered that the comments in the strategy should be made more robust.

· The Borough Council had been encouraging and in some cases subsidising the bus companies to route more services via the rail station but y the bus company’s response was that usage was low   However, the Borough and County Council would continue to try to persuade the bus company to change routes and on the back of Section 106 agreements also attempt and persuade new residents to use those new routes, but it was recognised that this could be a long process.  

· It was often up to individual towns to try and engage with the bus companies directly to establish or change routes and the Chair urged members to lobby bus companies and the borough and county councils. In Burton Latimer, a good relationship had been built with the bus company and new routes introduced as a result.
· In respect of progress with the County Transport Plan, it was confirmed that the County had sent it to relevant parties but not sure whether this had    been filtered through the borough or town councils.  Martin Hammond agreed to talk to the County and find out the latest position.

· The omission of Barton Seagrave would be addressed.

The Chair of the Forum thanked Andra for her presentation.
12.A6TF.25
NEIGHBOURHOOD WATCH AND DOG WATCH
Jane Calcott, Neighbourhood Watch Liaison Officer for Northamptonshire Police attended the meeting and explained about the Neighbourhood Watch and Dog Watch schemes.  Leaflets on both schemes were also distributed.  She highlighted the following points:-
Neighbourhood Watch:-

· There were 324 active schemes in the Borough.
· Since she had been appointed as Neighbourhood Watch Liaison Officer in October 2007, 226 new schemes had been established and 28 takeovers arranged.  
· The first ever covert scheme in Kettering had also been established where members of the scheme did not want to be recognised.  This had proved to be a both unusual and interesting initiative.
Dog Watch:-

· Formed as an extension of the Northamptonshire Neighbourhood watch Association.
· Dog walkers can be ‘eyes and ears’ of communities.
The Chair of the Forum thanked Jane for her reports.
12.A6TF.26
WINDFARM UPDATE

The report was noted. 

12.A6TF.27
PARISH AND TOWN COUNCIL FUNDING
Members noted that the consultation deadline was close (Friday 12 October 2012) and it was intended that the report would be submitted to the Council’s Executive Committee for consideration in November 2012.
12.A6TF.28
NEWSROUND

Barton Seagrave

Parish Council had purchased approved safety signs for Polwell Lane and the intention would be to liaise closely with BLTC.

Primary School consultation taking place on doubling its size


Discussions had commenced with between KBC and Wicksteed Park and KBC.  Exciting plans to work together were emerging which would hopefully have an uplift for the area and beyond.  

Burton Latimer

Learn Direct IT courses in the Civic Centre from 2 October.
Civic Dinner at Harrowden Hall – 30 November.
Christmas light switch on – 7 December.
Discussions ongoing with County Council/Balfour Beaty about street lights.


Desborough

Gala night – 30 November

Crime incidents:-

· tyres slashed outside St Giles Church

· ram raid at Corals betting shop (2nd/3rd incident) suggests growing need for bollards around key areas as part of regeneration of Town Centre.


Loatlands School to double in size (consultation current)


Hopeful for a grant of £10,000 to help with the town centre regeneration. 

Rothwell

Town ball on 13th October at Tresham Hall

Hopeful that the Town Partnership would fund up-lighters to illuminate the town through the winter because Rothwell had a lot of night time trade.  

12.A6TF.29
TOWN/RURAL FORUM FEEDBACK

Mike Tebutt reported on the recent smell from the digester opposite McDonalds on the A14.  Martin Hammond confirmed that the Environmental Agency had been involved and in order to investigate they had to take the lid off the digester.  Local businesses had been notified of the timescale of such works. 
12.A6TF.30
ITEMS FOR FUTURE AGENDAS

· Talk from Age Concern (Cllr Ruth Groome)

· Community Infrastructure levy  
12.A6TF.31
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

None
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.20 pm)

Signed …………………………………………….

Chair

jcm
A6 Towns Forum No. 

(19.9.12)

